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This issue of our newsletter includes articles, write ups and photos of workshops (past and future), 

walks, gardens created and gardens visited and the history of 2 famous botanists and a world 

famous condiment. In our last newsletter we wrote about more information and writings 

becoming available on the regional website. Stay with us as we are almost there. 

 

LATEST NEWS   ******* DURHAM EXHIBITION ******** APRIL 2019  

We have been fortunate enough to secure exhibition space at Durham Heritage Centre, close to 

the Cathedral and Castle. The exhibition space is delightfully cosy and we have it for the whole of 

April 2019 to showcase the work of U3A with a focus on the Herbal project. Our application to the 

Heritage Centre included a display describing a particular plant family –Artemisia - which will look 

at four important and valuable herbs in that family: Wormwood, Tarragon, Mugwort and Sweet 

Annie. We want to showcase a variety of walks in the region and the medicinal plants that can be 

found on these walks. We plan to have a display of poetry, and folklore relating to herbs and, most 

appropriately given the venue, a display about Durham Mustard. We are also hoping to borrow 

the 1581 book of plant woodcuts from Beamish (see Newsletter 2) to display and explain the 

context and content of this remarkable book. 

 

WORKSHOPS  COMING UP 

Thursday 8th November at Commercial Union House in Central Newcastle. 1-4pm 

This workshop will look at all the work that has been done since November 2017 and, from that, 

develop the direction for the Herbal project and the ‘final product(s)’. In other words, we’ll be 

looking at where we’ve come from, where we are now and where we are going.   

Whether you have been involved at any stage or whether you would like to join us afresh, all are 

welcome.  

 

To book a place: Contact Carol Burnett at carol.burnett@hotmail.co.uk or  

Phone her on 07711 837 492.  

Please include your U3A and your contact details 

 

Coming up in the Spring – a workshop looking at garden designs and herb growing. Dates to 

be confirmed. 

mailto:carol.burnett@hotmail.co.uk


WORKSHOPS PAST 

Dilston Physic Garden 4th July and 12th September 

On a very hot July day, we met in the ‘Scout Camp’ field and made our gentle way up along the 

roadway and the short woodland walk to the Physic Garden. As we walked Anne talked about 

some of the plants we found along the way, their medicinal uses and, in some cases, other uses. 

Photos of plants we met, and information on their medicinal value will be available soon on the 

regional website.  

On arrival at the Physic Garden we were all delighted to take shelter from the sun in the Herbology 

House and drink a refreshing cup of herbal tea, freshly prepared for us. One of the driving forces at 

the Physic garden, Dr Nicolette Perry, gave us a talk about the scientific research that she and her 

mother were doing into medicinal herbs especially in the realm of memory and cognition and also 

described some of the herbs found in their recent book ‘Botanical Brain Balms: Medicinal Plants 

for Memory, Mood and Mind’ by Nicolette and Elaine Perry. The garden was, as ever, inspirational 

and magical – even on a blistering hot day. 

We made the same trip to the Physic Garden in the middle of September – not such a hot day 

(thank goodness) – and the hedgerow had changed little other than the hawthorn berries had 

ripened to a bright, juicy red, as had the rosehips. The trees were already turning with seeds 

produced and, in most cases, distributed by wind, bird or insect. The garden itself was still in 

flower and full of its usual massive range of herbs – flowers, shrubs, bushes, trees. 

 

Hapazome Workshop, Wooler  8th July 

This workshop took place at the Cheviot Centre – a warm and welcoming place for us even though 

it was an exceptionally noisy event. It was hosted by Wooler U3A and led by Helen Astley. The 

noise generated by 7 ladies hammering was considerable at times but the results were splendid. A 

longer report, with more photos of the results, and the plants used will soon be on the Regional 

website. But as a taster, below are three photos: 

 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
WALKS 
As well as the hedgerow walk to Dilston, the Wear Tees U3A have been busy exploring the plants 

found in 2 locations:  

- The first location is the walk along a disused railway track which is part of the Auckland 

Way Railway Path. The group have identified a large number of medicinal plants and trees 

as well as some non-medicinal plants. 

- The second location is part of a coastal walk on the cliff top at Black Hall rocks. 

Details of the plants found on each of these three walks will soon be available on the Regional 

website.  

 

 
GARDENS 

#ÁÒÏÌȭÓ 0ÈÙÓÉÃ 'ÁÒÄÅÎ Adventures  
 

It is not often that I act on my New Year resolutions; however, my idea of developing a mini physic 

garden (for medicinal plants) has actually come to fruition this year.  

My interest in medicinal plants stems from my time working at the Poison Garden at Alnwick 

Garden and undertaking a Foundation Course in Plant Medicine at Dilston Physic Garden. 



 

When U3A Northumbria Region was looking for an active learning initiative I suggested the C21st 

Northumbria Herbal Project (see Regional Website). As I had a patch of garden in need of a 

makeover I thought I should lead by example and create my own mini physic garden. Neck and 

back problems meant that I wanted a low maintenance garden full of plants that I could watch 

grow and more importantly use. 

 

My adventures began in December 2017 when horticulturist Anna Corbett and I got together to do 

an initial survey of the plot, discuss my visions for the garden and look at the medicinal plants I 

already had and those I would like to grow. I had some packets of seed. They included Echinacea, 

wild thyme, and liquorice as well as lemon balm, cat nip, trailing tomato and borage. 

 

In early January this year I found 5 end of line hexagonal planters in Homebase at a bargain price. 

This spurred me on to invite Anna back to produce a proper garden survey and proposal. Then the 

bad weather (do you remember the Beast from the East?) scuppered my plans! It wasn’t until April 

that a local gardener Gavin and friend were able to start digging. In three days in between rain and 

snow shower the plot was transformed and my partner Eddie and I bought and filled each planter 

with 400 litres of compost. 

 

I purchased miniature apple, pear and plum trees for the planters and a Morello cherry for the 

south facing border. I acquired plants from friends and neighbours, the National Trust and Dilston 

Physic Garden and planted seeds in trays - some indoors, some outdoors. By 13th May the first 

stage of planting was complete. 

 

There were casualties: the wild thyme and liquorice seeds did not germinate. I nearly lost hope of 

seeing marigold and borage which were very late flowering this year. Then the hot summer - lots 

of worrying and watering paid off.  August rains have helped the garden thrive. 

 

September 8th - Anna has just popped round and was amazed at the transformation. We discussed 

how best to train the Morello cherry, prune the fruit trees, ideas for moving some of the larger 

plants such as angelica and valerian creating two new beds and introducing new plants next year. 

 



One of my objectives this year was to use and experiment with medicinal plants: thyme and 

oregano for cooking, lovage in nettle soup, lemon balm and mint for teas, choc mint for cake, rose 

hips for rose hip syrup and Morello cherries in brandy for Christmas. 

It certainly has been an active learning project for me.  However, just as important are the benefits 

to my mental and physical health.  An hour in the garden does wonders, followed by a relaxing 

lemon balm tea. 

  April 2018 – Men at work!                                                  August 2018 - My mini physic garden 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 

 
News of The Wild Patch 

The Wild Patch group (Wearside U3A) has been given more allotment land with an additional 12’ x 

18’ space to work on. The canny crew of the Wild Patch group have approached the RHS and have 

been promised some expert advice on developing this extra ‘patch’ as a physic garden. 

The community spirit is demonstrated by the help given by others in helping clear the new area of 

tree roots. Two staff members from North East Autistic Association were able to dedicate a day to 

this and so great strides were made.  In the meantime pots of herbs and plants have been sunk for 

the physic garden in the raised bed amongst the crops of Swiss chard, leeks and beetroot still 

awaiting harvest. 

 

 

We are planning to hold a workshop in the coming Spring to focus on growing and also designing a 

herb garden. More news about this in the New Year. 

 

 

 

 

 



The Herb Garden at Jarrow Hall 

On a gloriously sunny and warm July day, Carol Burnett and I visited the Jarrow Hall Herb Garden 

which, unsurprisingly, is located a little to the east of Jarrow town. Jarrow Hall is part of the Anglo-

Saxon farm, village and Bede Museum and the herb garden lies to the east of the Hall. 

The garden was designed in 1978 by Professor Rosemary Cramp (Durham University) and Richard 

Kilburn and is now cared for by a team of dedicated and friendly volunteers. With its narrow, 

parallel rectangular beds this herb garden is based on the structure of a typical medieval physic 

garden and in accordance with the 9th century plan for the Benedictine monastery at St Gall in 

Switzerland. 

 
(left) The Herb garden plan at St Gall 
monastery, measuring 38ft x 28ft and with 16 
beds in total. 
 
(below) The Jarrow Hall herb garden from the 
East, looking back to the Hall. 
 

 
 
Although the design at Jarrow Hall echoes that of St Gall, the planting is not a simple replica as the 

plants here are based on Anglo-Saxon and medieval varieties suitable for the soil and climate. The 

location for the herb garden is challenging for a number of reasons: 

- A number of mature sycamore trees crowd the South West boundary, casting considerable 

shade over half the garden during the summer. The trees have preservation orders on 

them so they cannot be removed. 

- The herb garden has been built on top of a hard-standing tennis court. This has made 

digging a challenge and creates difficulty for the planting of herbs that are tall and need 

deep roots to maintain their stability. 



Despite these difficulties, the garden is home to an incredible number and range of herbs – 

upwards of 160, from Agrimony and Angelica to Wormwood and Yarrow; from Betony and Bistort 

to Orris and Peony. 

The majority of plants here are grown from seed, cuttings, or are a gift and each year seeds are 

collected for future use as well as being used to help other organisations which have or plan to 

have an herb garden.  

The volunteers offer conducted tours of their garden as well has producing information sheets on 

medicinal, culinary, dyeing, poisons and legends associated with the different plants. The garden is 

well worth a visit and was a blissful, peaceful and contemplative place to be on a hot summer’s 

day. 

More details and photos to follow soon on the Regional website.  

 

 
HISTORY 

 

The King Edward VI School Morpeth ‘Science Past’ – The William Turner Garden 

By Sarah Howells, Morpeth U3A 

In early July, members of Morpeth U3A who are looking into the life and work of William Turner 

‘The Father of English Botany’, as part of the U3A Northumbria Herbal Project, along with Carol 

Burnett and Anne Larvin, attended an event at the King Edward VI School in Morpeth to celebrate 

the opening of the new Science ‘Past’ William Turner Garden. 

The new garden celebrates the life and work of the Morpeth born physician and naturalist William 

Turner who attended the local Grammar School in the Chantry (later re-founded as the King 

Edward VI Grammar School) and then became a student of Physic and Philosophy at Pembroke 

Hall Cambridge.  He was the first person writing in English who attempted to identify and name 

plants correctly. 

Plant Historian Dr Marie Addyman talked about Turner’s life and nature & medicine in the 16th 

century which led to the publication (in 3 parts) of ‘The Herball’.  This was followed by a talk by 

Michael Chapman, son of former KEVI Headteacher George Chapman.  George and some of his 

former colleagues translated The Herball from Old English into modern English in the late 1980’s 

to create a modern facsimile edition which is still used by modern day researchers. 

Finally Sheila Clark from KEVI talked about the links the school has with Turner and how this has 

been incorporated into the school curriculum.  The school worked closely with the late Professor 

Alan Davison (formerly Newcastle University) to create the ‘Present’ Mulberry Science Garden and 



is now working with Newcastle University School of Natural & Environmental Sciences to create a 

‘Future’ Science Garden which will be in the form of a carbon capture garden.  This should be 

finished in 2019/20. 

Following light refreshments and the chance to inspect students’ artwork inspired by Turner, we 

went out to look at the new ‘Past’ Turner garden. All the plants in the garden are authentic 

sixteenth-century forms and include horticultural, medicinal and shrubby herbs.  The gardens 

were planted with the help of Dr Addyman and the Morpeth Friends of William Turner Garden 

(which is located in Carlisle Park Morpeth).  We were all impressed by the rose plantain (picture 

below) Guests were then invited to a guided visit of the Morpeth William Turner Garden by Dr 

Addyman 

 

 

 

 

Henry Lyte, Botanist 

Henry Lyte was born at Lytes Cary Manor, Somerset 

about 1529. His first and most important work was his 

translation of the Cruydeboeck of Rembert Dodoens 

(Antwerp 1554) by way of the 1557 French translation 

of Charles de L’Ecluse (Histoire des Plantes). The first 

edition of the translation was printed in folio in 

Antwerp to secure the 900 woodcuts of the original 

by Leonhart Fuchs, the blocks being too heavy and 

too valuable to transport. It has 799 pages and bears 

the title ‘A Niewe Herball or Historie of Plantes’. There is a dedication to Queen Elizabeth. 



Henry Lyte was not an herbalist but someone interested in plants and when he inherited Lytes 

Manor from his father he began to make an herb and plant garden. He had great respect for the 

power and virtues of ordinary wayside plants and thought this knowledge should be shared with 

the general populace. Previous herbals available at the time were in Latin or other European 

languages and were inaccessible to the ordinary man or woman without a scholarly education. In 

his introduction to his herbal he states ‘My translation shall this good and profitable Historie 

(which hitherto hath lien hid from many of my Countrymen, under the value of an unknown 

language) familiar and knowne unto them’. He then goes on to express the hope that al practising 

physicians will not ‘mislike this enterprise which to this purpose specially tendeth, that even the 

meanest [poorest] of my Countrymen (whose skill is not so profound , that they can fetch this 

knowledge out of strange tongues, not their abilitie so wealthy, as to entertain a learned 

Physician) may yet in time of their necessitie have some helps in their owne, or their neighbors 

fields and gardens at home’. 

 

Largely forgotten now, his translation became the standard work on herbs in the English language 

during the latter part of the 16th century and was hugely influential as it was the first 

comprehensive work to list every known plant in English. I visited Lytes Manor in Somerset 

recently (now owned by the National Trust) and was given permission to see and photograph the 

original Herbal in its glass case. Intrigued by the man himself I am now reading ‘The Knot’ by Jane 

Borodale, a book written about his life whilst also imagining some aspects of it. 

 
Joan Sykes, Tynedale U3A 

 

Durham Mustard 

Mustard was used by the Egyptians, and the Greeks to treat swellings, coughs, jaundice, toothache 

and stomach ailments. But it was the Romans who brought mustard first to France and later to 

Britain. The Romans encouraged mustard farming and used the seeds ground to a paste with 

almonds and honey added. The name mustard derives from two Latin words -  ‘mustum’ and 

‘ardens’  meaning “burning must” -because the condiment of mustard was made using  ground 

mustard seeds mixed with the ‘must’ from grape juice.. 

 

In the late 14th century a cook book called  ‘A Forme of Cury’ mentions mustard balls – a hardened 

lump of mustard paste – which were grated over bland food to enhance flavour (and, possibly, as 



an early form of disinfectant). At that time, mustard was being grown in Tewkesbury and it was 

mixed with horseradish to form a popular condiment of the time ‘Tewkesbury Mustard’ – an 

extremely powerful combination. 

 

Mustard belongs to the plant family Brassicaceae .  The 3 main varieties are: White mustard 

(Sinapis alba); Brown mustard (Brassica juncea); and Black mustard (Brassica nigra). Mustard is 

sometimes grown for its leaf but mainly and usually for its seed.  

 

Photo of white (yellow) mustard seeds  

 

 

There are differences between the 3 

main seeds in flavour and use. 

White mustard seed gives a powerful 

kick from first tasting it and this seed is 

used in dry powder and made-up mustards found in the shops. Brown mustard seeds take longer 

before you feel the kick and the taste is more complex. Black mustard seeds are a familiar 

ingredient if Indian dishes, lending pungency and spice to the dish.  The mustard paste bought in a 

jar contains around1 part white mustard to three parts brown; dry mustard powder is more half 

and half white and brown; grain mustard contains all three varieties of seeds mixed with vinegar; 

and Dijon mustard is made with brown mustard seeds mixed with white wine or verjuice.  The dry 

mustard powder can be mixed to a paste with a variety of liquids and the choice of liquid affects 

the heat of the final condiment. For example, milk will make the mustard creamier, wine will slow 

the heat development, vinegar will give a milder taste and water will give you the fiercest mustard. 

 

In Durham, the monks are said to have been grinding their own mustard seeds since the early 15th 

century. And then came Mrs Clements ….. 

In 1720, a Mrs Clements of Durham ground mustard seeds like flour which removed the husks and 

produced a strong -flavoured mustard.  It is thought that Mrs Clements business was in 

Fleshergate, now the site of Vennels Cafe Durham.  The fame of Durham mustard spread 

throughout the country and after her ‘Durham Mustard’ became popular with King George I 

(reigned 1714-1727), it’s fame spread throughout the country. According to an old saying from the 

18th century, Durham City was famed for seven things - wood, water and pleasant walks, law, 



gospel, old maids and mustard. 

Mustard has entered into our idioms as well as our diets. Who hasn’t heard of ‘keen as mustard’, a 

phrase from the time that a company called Keen’s made mustard; what about ‘cutting the 

mustard’ or ‘up to the mustard’? Who knows where these phrases came from - there are several 

suggestions but no-one really knows. 

 

 

Cruikshank 1798 'Durham MUSTARD too Powerful for Italian Capers' 
 

And finally …. 

There was an old person of Florence, 

Who held mutton chops in abhorrence; 

He purchased a Bustard, and fried him in Mustard, 

Which choked that old person of Florence. 

 

Edward Lear 

 
With thanks to Felicetta Smith. 


